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ASWOU Report to Western Oregon University Board of Trustees 

February 17, 2021 

 

1. ASWOU Government Leadership 

● New Judicial Administrator Hannah Young assumed office on 1/19/21 

2. Incidental Fee Committee (IFC) 

a. Meets weekly on Fridays from 9:00-11:00am PST 

b. Budgets and fees for Winter 2021 

i. $150 incidental fee recommendation to all students (regardless of 

course modality) was approved by President Fuller to support 

critical services to student life, advocacy, and support. 

c. Determining budgets and fees for Spring 2021 

i. Spring 2021 open hearings held on 1/27/21 and 1/28/21 

ii. Spring 2021 final decision made by IFC on 2/5/21 and reviewed 

and approved by ASWOU Senate on 2/8/21 

d. Determining budgets and fees for Fiscal Year 22 

i. Areas have presented budgets to the Committee. 

ii. Preliminary decision, open hearings, and the final decision will take 

place within the remainder of Winter 2021 for 2021-22 fee and FY 

22 budget recommendation. 

3. Projects/Campaigns 

a. ASWOU worked with Faculty Senate to pass and implement the ‘E-

Satisfactory/NoCredit*’ grading option which will allow students to opt into 

a grading system that awards an S* for any grade that is a D- or better 

and NC for any grade below a D-. Neither S* nor NC will count towards a 

student’s GPA. Students have until 2/19/21 to opt into this option for winter 

and it is available for most courses in Winter 2021 and Spring 2021. 

b. ASWOU is in the process of soliciting a survey to the student body 

regarding the Cultural Diversity Center. Once feedback has been 

collected, ASWOU will submit a proposal to the Presidential Cabinet to 

obtain a space for the Cultural Diversity Center. 

c. When TFAC (Tuition & Fees Advisory Committee) survey is available, 

ASWOU will play a large role in promoting and distributing the survey for 

maximum student participation. 

d. Members of ASWOU will partner with the Oregon Student Association to 

advocate for bills of student interest during the 2021 Oregon Legislative 

Session. 

e. ASWOU Chartered Clubs and Organizations can seek additional funding 

through the Club Enhancement Fund via Executive Order 4.21. 



 
 

 

WOU Faculty Senate Report February 17, 2021 
 

1. Curriculum 
● Approved 27 undergraduate with minor changes and/or added to the 

new General Education curriculum 
● Approved 17 graduate courses with minor changes 
● Added 5 new undergraduate courses 
● Added  11 new graduate courses 
● Dropped 3 undergraduate courses 

 
2. Programs 

● 2 new criminal justice graduate certificates: Advanced Juvenile Justice 
Studies and Social Justice 

● New graduate major (MS) in Justice Studies 
● 7 New undergraduate Certificates: Public and Nonprofit Management 

Certificate, Elementary certificate in French, Intermediate Certificate 
in French, Elementary Certificate in Spanish, Intermediate Certificate 
in Spanish, Elementary Certificate in German, and Intermediate 
Certificate in German  

● Approved 18 program minor modifications (descriptions, course 
numbers, title) 

● Dropped 5 programs (Environmental Chemistry Major Concentration, 
Natural Sciences BS Major, Operational Leadership Certificate, 
Environmental Chemistry Minor, Special Education & Rehabilitation 
Counseling Minor) 

 
3. Committees 

● Successfully Filled Vacant Service Positions: 
○ The faculty at-large position on University Council  
○ Four faculty senate nominated candidates for the newly 

formed Retention Committee 
○ Faculty seat on UBAC 

● Discussing the possibility of a new committee focused on Academic 
Sustainability to continue the work of the Sustainability Taskforce 

 
4. University 

● Working with Michael Baltzley, Associate Provost of Academic 
Effectiveness, to conduct a survey about program assessment  

● Working with President Fuller, Jenna Otto (Staff Senate President), 
and NJ Johnson (ASWOU President) to have a Shared Governance 
Summit once per term in place of the 5th Tuesday meetings 

 



 
● Responded to the Revised Article 15 Draft advocating to keep the 

philosophy minor 
 

5. Beyond Curriculum: Amazing Things Our Faculty Are Doing 
 

 

What Who 

At-Home Play workshops for 30 students 
 
I teach ED 343 Purposes of Play for Learning in the Winter which is a 
class that employs a lot of hands on play workshops for adults.  Since 
it is online this term, I shipped 30 at-home play workshop packets 
with play materials across Oregon, California, and Hawaii.  Play 
workshops for adults help students internalize the power of play 
through personal experience and reflection.  One student wrote 
about the impact of the first play workshop sharing, "it was the most 
fun I’ve had in about two weeks, after I was done playing they (my 
roommates) said they hadn’t seen me that relaxed and enjoying my 
music and smiling that much in a long time". 

Andrea Emerson 
 
Early Childhood 
Studies Program 

Interdisciplinary Citizen Science App Development Project 
 
Gareth Hopkins (Biology) and Lucas Cordova (Computer Science) 
have teamed up to lead an interdisciplinary group of 4 WOU 
undergraduate students (1 biology, 3 computer science) to develop a 
new Citizen Science mobile phone app and website to be used to 
report sightings of native turtles of conservation concern. This is 
part of an ongoing research and student-training collaboration that 
Gareth Hopkins has with the Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife 
and the City of Salem to involve WOU students in restoring, 
conserving, and monitoring local turtle habitat. Drs. Hopkins and 
Cordova recently applied, and are finalists for, an external grant to 
support this work, which provides a unique interdisciplinary 
training opportunity for WOU students. They hope to have the beta 
version of the app finished by the end of this academic year.  

Gareth Hopkins 
and Lucas 
Cordova 
 
Biology & 
Computer Science 

Zoom Homework Help Session 
 
To help support remote learning in schools, WOU pre-education and 
education majors are offering free homework help to K-12 students 
in mathematics and writing via Zoom. Bilingual (Spanish/English) 
tutors are available nightly. Last term, we served over 300 K-12 
students from Oregon, Washington, California and Arizona.  For 
more information: 
https://wou.edu/education/highlights/math-tutoring-distance-lear
ning/​. 

Rachel Harrington 
 
Division of 
Education & 
Leadership 

In the Spring, we will graduate over 160 teacher candidates with 
teaching licenses to serve Oregon schools and students; to receive 

Melanie 
Landon-Hays 

https://wou.edu/education/highlights/math-tutoring-distance-learning/
https://wou.edu/education/highlights/math-tutoring-distance-learning/


 

 

their license, they must pass the edTPA.  Over the Christmas break, 
Melanie Landon-Hays and Marie LeJeune worked closely with TSPC 
to be granted waivers for WOU students so that their edTPAs can be 
graded by WOU faculty (rather than random national graders) 
because of the unique circumstances and changing environments of 
Oregon classrooms due to COVID regulations. We think this will 
make a huge difference in our students' experiences this year with 
this high-stakes, stressful assessment and we're excited that this 
petition was granted. 

 
Division of 
Education & 
Leadership 

PURE Insights launched its new issue in December 2020 

PURE Insights​ is the publication of PURE, the Program for 
Undergraduate Research Experiences at WOU. In ​PURE Insights​ we 
strive to include the best undergraduate work, produced across the 
colleges and disciplines of Western Oregon University. Issue #9 
launched in late December 2020 with original research, poetry, 
commencement speeches, and a zoom performance of a new play. 
https://digitalcommons.wou.edu/pure/ 

 

Maren Anderson 

Managing Editor 
or PURE Insights 
Undergraduate 
Journal 

 

Lecture Series: “Creating a Sustainable Future” 
 
Pre-Covid, I developed a "Creating a Sustainable Future'' lecture 
series with the help of Dean Cassidy. We had three very well 
attended events. Costs were zero for two of the three speakers (they 
volunteered). We had another speaker setup for last spring term, but 
it was cancelled due to Covid. We plan on restarting the lecture 
series when people are able to again meet in person.  
Also, I was invited to the Monmouth/Independence Rotary club Fall 
2019 and gave a talk on Sustainability and WOU's work through the 
then new major in sustainability. 

Mark VanSteeter 
 
Dept. of 
Geography and 
Sustainability 

Dr. Evan Shenkin in the Sociology Department co-authored a 
publication for the United Nations with sociology minor Quentin 
Kanta. Our department hosted two ​environmental​ ​justice 
community organizers, Ana Trejo and Krystal Abrams of Beyond 
Toxics Fall term, and we have an upcoming talk with two guests 
from an international human rights organization in February. 
 
Here's the reference for the piece that should be out by the end of 
the term.  
 
Kanta, Q. and​ Shenkin, E. N. ​Forthcoming. Globalization and Inequality: 
Sustainable Human Development in the Anthropocene. In: Leal Filho W., 
Azul A.M., Brandli L., Lange Salvia A., Özuyar P.G., Wall T. (eds) Peace, 
Justice and Strong Institutions. Encyclopedia of the UN Sustainable 
Development Goals. Springer, Cham. 

Evan Shenkin 
 
Sociology 

https://digitalcommons.wou.edu/pure/


 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

University Community Connections Committee 
 
Since its inception in 2016 following the Monmouth Engaged effort 
by Monmouth City Council , I have chaired the University 
Community Connections Committee. This Committee investigates 
ways that the City and WOU can work together and make Monmouth 
more of a college town. The UCCC brings together organizations and 
individuals with interest and investment in the success of our towns 
and our university for the exchange 

Jennifer Bracy 
 
Creative Arts 
Division, Art Dept.  

World Premiere in March 2021 and 2022 Invitation 
 
The choirs continue to persist and persevere this term rehearsing in 
the football stadium. As we did last term, we will be recording a live 
performance of the students' work. This term, the Chamber Singers 
and Concert Choir will be premiering "Choirs Won't Be Silenced" by 
Chris Maunu as part of a tribute to the importance of making music 
together safely and how the pandemic has impacted singers in 
particular. Additionally, due to the pandemic, the choir's have 
canceled their participation in the World Choir Games this summer 
for safety and are looking forward to presenting a Memorial Day 
tribute in May 2022 presenting Vivaldi's ​Gloria​ at Carnegie Hall with 
Dr. Reddan as the guest conductor. 

James Reddan 
 
Music, Creative 
Arts Division 



 
Staff Senate Report to the Board of Trustees 

February 17, 2021 
A strong sense of connection and community has long represented one of the greatest 
strengths of Western Oregon University. This asset has been buffeted by the challenges 
of this year. Rebuilding it—and maintaining it through the challenges that lie ahead—will 
require exceptional communication. Therefore, Staff Senate has decided to focus its 
energies this academic year on a unifying theme: 

2020-21 Staff Senate Theme: Improving Communication 

Campus Updates 
In endeavoring to foster communication across campus, Staff Senate hosted the first 
Campus Update program on January 21, 2021.  This event featured two presentations; 
the first from Strategic Communications and Marketing, presented by Marion Barnes 
and the second featuring the Student Health & Counselling Center featuring Beth 
Scroggins.  These presentations addressed which services and programs are currently 
available as well as cuts to programs and staffing.  In addition to each of their 
presentations, there was also the opportunity for the campus community to ask and 
have their questions answered.  We hope to be able to continue this series in the future 
with presentations from other departments across campus. 

Staff Senate extends their thanks to the presenters as well as the technical staff and 
ASL interpreters that helped to make this event happen. 

More details and the recording of the event can be found on the wouTV website: 

https://www2.wou.edu/nora/woutv.video.viewer?pvideoid=1600 

Performance Evaluations 
The Staff Senate continues in our efforts to promote timely and effective performance 
evaluations.  Some departments and divisions have reported that they are receiving 
evaluations in a more timely manner, however, there is still work to be done, especially 
in the area of unclassified staff evaluations.  Additionally, we would like to see more 
work done towards developing and implementing a program to train supervisory staff in 
how to give effective evaluations. 

Improved Communication at Executive Level 
We have noticed and appreciate the more frequent communications coming from the 
executive level of the University to the staff at large and would like to encourage this 
trend to continue. 

 

 

https://www2.wou.edu/nora/woutv.video.viewer?pvideoid=1600


 
New Executive Committee Members of Staff Senate 
There have been substantial changes to the membership of the Staff Senate Executive 
Committee this year.  Currently we are on our fourth President and third Vice President 
in the span of less than six months.  The current Executive Committee members are: 

Jenna Otto - President 

Samantha Cameron - Vice President 

Olivia Flores - Secretary/Recorder 

Bereavement Leave Proposal 
In order to promote fairness & equity across job classifications, the Staff Senate 
submitted a proposal that recommends that the Unclassified bereavement leave policy 
mirrors the Classified bereavement leave policy in terms of both amount of eligible time 
and types of leave available. 
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Board of Trustees, February 17, 2021 
 
President’s Report 

 

Reopening update:  Executive Order 20-28 states: The governing board of each public 

university or community college must, at each regular board meeting, review the plan 

referenced in this paragraph, and any amendments thereto.  

 

The Board reviewed the plan at the November meeting and the plan can be found 

here.  

 

Since November, no changes have been made although WOU continues to adapt to 

the changing guidelines issued by OHA and the Governor’s office. For example, indoor 

recreation facilities have recently opened in Polk County and WOU has developed a 

protocol to enable the Health and Wellness Center to open on a limited basis while 

strictly adhering to the guidelines. 

 

1. STUDENT SUCCESS: promote student success, learning and graduation through 

personalized support in a student-centered education community. 

CircleIn Launch. Student Success and Advising (SSA) and Academic Innovation 

have supported the launch of WOU’s new study app, CircleIn. This includes serving 

on the implementation team, sending the announcement email to students, promoting 

the tool with other departments on campus, coordinating with tutor centers to integrate 

tutoring into the platform, and promoting the tool through our email, website, and case 

outreach. The tool went live on Tuesday, January 19.  

 

CircleIn was created to provide academically supportive connections to students, 

helping them accelerate their learning by being more productive in a collaborative, 

community-based digital learning environment. Backed by the National Science 

Foundation with an innovation grant, students use CircleIn is an easy-to-use studying 

app and website, where students can study online together and seek to help their 

classmates who are struggling before it is too late. The biggest influencers earn 

points, gifts and scholarships for positively engaging and supporting their community 

of classmates. 

 

One advantage of CircleIn is that it is designed to be “hands off” for faculty. Although 

faculty can opt to use the tool to engage with students, it is designed for students to 

primarily benefit from engaging with each other without faculty intervention. The main 

thing faculty can do is to make students aware of the tool and encourage them to use 

it. 

https://wou.edu/board/files/2020/11/Board-Meeting-Docket-Mtg-No.-35-Nov-18-2020.pdf
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Registration Nudges 
 

 
Degree Completion Outreach. Since October 2020, Susan Griffin in SSA has 

contacted an additional 91 students (327 total) to discuss a plan to complete their 

degree, 21 additional students have graduated (93 total), and 15 additional students 

are pending graduation or have a plan in place to graduate in Winter 2021. This leads 

to a total of 108 students that have graduated or are planning to graduate Winter 2021 

since SSA began doing degree completion outreach in January 2020.  

 

Athletics 

• Due to COVID-19, the GNAC did not conduct conference play in men’s and 

women’s basketball and men’s and women’s indoor track & field this year. 

• Baseball, softball and men’s and women’s outdoor track & field are scheduled to 

compete within the GNAC and volleyball and soccer will play a condensed schedule 

this spring.  

• Student-athletes have continued to attend their courses virtually but have been 

participating with their teams on campus this term.   

Registration Nudges and Advising Holds Fact Sheet 

As a continuation of the registration nudges initiative, the table below shows the impact of registration nudges sent during Fall Term 2020 for Winter 2021 

registration. Advisors were sent lists of their unregistered students to nudge on November 23, 2020. Advisor holds were expired and a second round of nudges 

(email and text) were sent to students from Niki Weight on December 10, 2020. A final text nudge was sent by Niki to students without registration holds on 

December 29, 2020. By Jan 8, 2021, the percent of students not registered for Fall term (excluding students who applied for graduation, attending OHSU, or 

placed on academic suspension), who were not registered on Nov 23, dropped from 27.9% to 7.1%, an increase of 762 students registering for winter term*.  

In addition to these nudges, we also sent nudges to 463 students who were enrolled part-time on December 8, 2020 encouraging them to register for 12 or 

more credits. As of Jan 8, 2021, the number of students who had increased their registration to full time was 200, or 43% of the students included in the nudge.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

*These nudge stats track the status of those students not registered for classes on November 23. Small numbers of other students may have registered and subsequently 

dropped, but they are not included in these reports.  

Date 
Enrollment 

Status 
Checked 

Date 
Registration 

Nudge Sent 

Students 
Not 

Registered 

Winter Term 
2021  

Applied for 
Graduation Fall 

Term 2020 

Students 
Attending 

OHSU 

Total Students 
Not Registered 
(excluding graduating 

and OHSU students) 

Percent of 
Students Not 

Registered 
(excluding graduating 

and OHSU students) 

Total 
Students 
Enrolled 

Fall Term 
2020 

11/23/2020 11/23/2020 1255 165 71 1019 27.9% 3885 

      

 Additional 

Graduation 
Applications for 

Fall 2020 

 
Total Students 

Not Registered 
(excluding graduating 

and OHSU students) 

Percent of 
Students Not 

Registered 
(excluding graduating 

and OHSU students) 

  

12/10/2020 12/10/2020 567 6 n/a 561 15.4%   

  
Text nudge to 

students 

without hold  

  

Additional 
Graduation 

Applications for 

Fall 2020 

Students 
Suspended 
(that were 

not already 
registered)   

Total Students 
Not Registered 

(excluding 

graduating, OHSU, 

and suspended 

students) 

Percent of 
Students Not 
Registered 

(excluding graduating, 

OHSU, and suspended 

students) 

 

12/29/2020 12/29/2020 399 7 23 392 10.8%  

     

Final Total 

Students Not 
Registered 

(excluding 

graduating, OHSU, 

and suspended 

students) 

Final Percent of 
Students Not 
Registered 

(excluding graduating, 

OHSU, and suspended 

students) 

 

1/8/2021 n/a 257 n/a n/a 257 7.1%  
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• WOU is adhering to these guidelines which include baseline PCR testing, strict 

protocol for people exhibiting possible COVID-19 or flu-like symptoms, surveillance 

testing, small group workouts, required face coverings indoors and outdoors when 

physical distance cannot be maintained, extensive sanitization of equipment and 

facilities, and daily self-health checks.  

• Through the CARES Act funding, WOU was able to purchase COVID testing kits 

and analyzers through Quidel (SOFIA2 SARS antigen tests). Access to on-campus 

testing has allowed Athletics and Housing to conduct surveillance testing of our 

student-athlete population as well as our campus residents upon return to campus 

following winter break. 
 

Student Health and Counseling 

• The Student Health and Counseling Center continues to stagger appointments to 

reduce the number of students in the building at one time.  Staff are utilizing 

telehealth appointments as much as possible.  Based on student utilization in the 

fall, we have added some additional FTE to the medical staff.   

• Student mental health issues have increased during this COVID pandemic.  This is 

challenging to address since not all students are charged the student health fee and 

many students are not opting in to pay the fee to access services.  The University is 

looking at ways to support the Student Health and Counseling Center to provide all 

students access to services as opposed to only those who are taking a face-to-face 

course or opting in by paying the student health and counseling fee. 

 

COVID 19 Updates 

• Housing and Dining 

o Fall term exhibited few cases of reported COVID cases in the residence 

halls.  We were able to house both residential and off-campus students in 

isolation housing and still have lots of capacity.  Dining has been able to 

operate with a skeleton staff and serve students with similar meal options. 

o In a partnership with Athletics, University Housing tested all residential 

students as they returned to housing from winter break.  Athletics had 

access to purchase two COVID testing devices and enough tests for 

residential students and athletes.  Testing occurred in the New PE Gym on 

January 2, 3, 4, 7, and 8.  Testing went smoothly with only a couple of 

students testing positive.  These students were either placed in isolation 

housing or allowed to returned home. 
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2. ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE: promote academic excellence in an engaged student-

focused learning environment. 

American Council of Education’s Learner Success Lab. Dean Kathy Cassity is co-

chairing, along with Adry Clark, our work on the American Council of Education’s 

Learner Success Lab. WOU is one of ten institutions selected for this national project, 

which is designed to develop definitions and measurements for “student success” that 

go beyond the metric of student graduation to examine and enhance the student 

experience. Our ACE facilitator, Dr. Mary Churchill of Boston University, will make a 

virtual visit to campus in early February, and the joint faculty-staff task force working on 

this project is about to convene. The purpose of this work is largely to maximize 

student retention and on time graduation. 

 

New academic technologies 

• Canvas Learning Management System (LMS) implementation will continue 

through the academic year. WOU has now entered into a three-year contract for 

Canvas, and approximately 50% of WOU courses have transitioned from 

Moodle to Canvas. 

• Wise E-proctoring has been implemented for a small number of courses that 

have specific needs for an e-proctoring solution to support remote learning. 

• Unicheck plagiarism checker has replaced TurnItIn.  

• Academic Innovation has initiated a pilot for Hypothesis, a tool for collaborative, 

interactive assignments. The pilot will last through Spring term. 

 

Art Program. This fall, the Cannon Gallery of Art, with accessibility at the forefront, 

forged ahead with an exciting slate of hybrid exhibit experiences for students and the 

WOU Community. The Gallery began the term with a hybrid student exhibit for the 

Spring 2020 BFA graduates (originally scheduled for June 2020). This exhibit was a 

physical gallery exhibit, which will remain up in the gallery throughout the year. The 

exhibit was video-taped and made available to students online via the WOU website 

and various social media outlets. The Cannon Gallery also worked on a major exhibit 

of five Black Portland Artists. This timely show has been in the works for over a year 

and has been postponed multiple times. Intisar Abioto, the show’s curator agreed to 

write an essay and provide images for a catalog (digital and print). Winter term will be 

an extension of fall term as the projects outlined above are still in progress. 

Additionally, the Gallery is planning a mini online film festival that will feature three films 

and opportunity for students to interact with the filmmakers over Zoom.  

 

Dance Program. In fall term the dance department was quite active. Faculty member 

Cynthia Garner produced WOU’s first Dance-Out-Day event. Members of the 

department chose picturesque locations around campus that framed their movement 

and presented several original choreographed dance pieces. This event framed the 
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way CAD plays a significant role in the cultural life on this campus.  We had about 50 

people following the performance tour and another 25 joined us via zoom. Footage of 

the event appeared on WOU-TV and on COIN News.  

 
Music Program. The WOU Concert Choir & Chamber Choir, Small Ensembles, 

Instrumental and Vocal Jazz groups worked together and produced multiple online and 

live streamed concerts during fall term and plans many additional events in winter term.  

Additionally, some of the vocal ensembles will participate in a “live” virtual conference 

and performance with other choirs from across the country, and a “side-by-side”  

 

Guest Musical Artists continued to teach workshops and teach our students in virtual 

formats in Theatre. 

 

Theatre Program. In order to provide theatrical opportunities for students while still 

complying with social distancing guidelines on campus, the WOU Department of 

Theatre created an original film project entitled Stopping Somewhere, written by WOU 

alumni Nathaniel Dunaway and Burke De Boer, and directed by Ted deChatelet. 

 
 

3. COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT: create meaningful opportunities for lasting partnerships 

with local communities and regional and global organizations.  

 

Tutoring Children in Math during the Pandemic. Rachel Harrington and Courtney 

Fortenberry from the Division of Education and Leadership have been working with 

their undergraduate math education students to provide free, online mathematics 

tutoring for children. To date, they have worked with more than 300 students and have 

drawn kids from as far away as Alaska seeking support during the pandemic. This 

innovative project gives university students a chance to work with real children 

struggling to learn mathematics. Expansion into writing tutoring is currently underway 

utilizing language arts teacher education students. 

 

Contact Tracing and Community Health. Dr. Megan Patton-Lopez and Dr. Emily 

Vala-Haynes from the Division of Health and Exercise Science continue to collaborate 

with the Polk County COVID-19 Project and Community Health students to prevent the 

spread of the virus. The faculty and student team perform all contact tracing in the 

county and is actively involved in outreach and community health education. They were 

recently awarded additional dollars from Oregon Health Authority to extend services in 

Latinx communities and for older adults in the region. Just a few by the numbers: 
 

Vaccination Center. With renewed hope for the future with active distribution of a 

vaccine, we are working out details with West Valley Hospital in Dallas for WOU to be 

a community vaccination clinic site. Although this does not change the timing of when 

students and employees may be vaccinated, we are happy to be a partner in improving 
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the community response. Vaccinations are coordinated by the state of Oregon and 

more details can be found on the state’s COVID-19 vaccine website.  

 

Alumni Relations  

• Brought together campus departments and Jostens on November 10 and invited all 

eligible seniors to attend the virtual "Senior Kickoff" event. The students who 

attended had fantastic and poignant questions for the presenters and the 

presenters were well prepared and shared valuable information.  

• Alumni Engagement moved from The Cottage into their new home at The WOU 

Welcome Center.  

• In December, the Alumni Board started their new event series, Wolves Teaching 

Wolves "classes". These classes are volunteer run and all virtual. The December 

class was taught by Betty Crawford and featured how to build your own holiday 

centerpiece. Classes coming up are designed and taught by board members and 

volunteers and are free to attend.  

 

Hosted the virtual Holiday Tree Lighting on November 20. We worked with many 
campus and community partners to bring the HTL into people's homes.  
 

4. ACCOUNTABILITY: promote teamwork and transparency in budgeting, decision-

making and the stewardship of resources. 

Accounting & Business Services: 

• Completed independent and single audits 

• Completed NCAA audit 

• Installed regulatory updates to the university’s Enterprise Resource Planning 

system in concert with University Computing Services 

• Prepared annual 1099 and 1098 forms 

 

University Computing Solutions: 

• The datacenter operating systems have been updated to the latest secure release. 

• The main web servers (wou.edu) have been upgraded. 

• Continue implementation of hub and spoke firewall design 

• Ongoing security engagement with the Department of Homeland Security continues 

to provide weekly vulnerability testing of our public facing servers.  University 

Computing Solutions prioritizes the most pressing vulnerabilities, and quickly 

responds to each of these reports. 

• Banner 

o Oracle and operating system upgrades 

o Upgrades for year-end regulatory updates, including payroll, A/R, and 

finance 

• Degree Works upgrade 

about:blank
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o Oracle and operating system upgrades 

• Integrations 

o Circle-in – Academic Affairs student engagement tool 

o Percipio – LMS for Human Resources 

o Campus Logic – additional configuration implementation for Financial Aid 

o Canvas – new requirements implementation 

 

Public Safety: 

• Collaborating with West Valley Hospital to set up a Countywide Covid-19 vaccination 

clinic on campus to open 01-22-21. 

• Assisted Housing and Athletics in Covid-19 testing for on residence hall students 

and athletes 01-02 through 01-04-21. 

• Environmental and Occupational Health and Safety continues to do quarterly 

building inspection.  Also, has done several in home ergonomic assessments for 

work stations for telecommuters. 

• Cyber Security Tabletop Exercise (TTX) is scheduled for 02-25-21 to include 

Emergency Preparedness Team (EPT) and Emergency Preparedness Group 

(Cabinet). 

 

Board’s Office 

• Successfully completed November 2020 meeting and organized and completed a 

special December 2020 board meeting to receive input from the University’s shared 

governance groups and unions. 

• Continued work on the draft Board Statement on Diversity, Inclusion, Equity and 

Accessibility 

• Revised former OUS policy on executive searches and worked with EGTC and 

Board on a new draft Board Statement on Presidential Vacancies, including January 

Board executive session and EGTC public meeting. 

• Developed and prepared publicly accessible website for launch for the upcoming 

presidential searches. 

• Participated in the Public University Board Secretary group  

  

Office of the General Counsel (including legal services and risk management) 

• Provided substantial legal advice on COVID-related matter, including but not limited 

to revised executive orders and guidance from the state. 

• Negotiated space use agreement with Salem Health/West Valley Hospital for a Polk 

County vaccination clinic to be on campus; included provision to provide access to 

surplus vaccinations to regular, in-person, on-campus employees at higher risk for 

exposure due to work duties. 

• Finalized draft work on the HB 2864 cultural competency committee, including goals 

and continued work with the Training & Development and Assessment committees.  
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• Reviewed and processed over 110 contracts, including many expedited contracts for 

emergency work (including, but not limited to ServPro for Old PE flooding, Quidel-

Sofia COVID testing, and Nutrislice online app for food takeout)  

• Provided substantial advice on various legal matters from the Board Chair, the 

president, and presidential cabinet members.  

• Continued work and advice on the ongoing Article 15 retrenchment process, 

including significant work and meetings with Division Chairs. 

• Work with Facilities on various issues related to capital construction projects on 

campus.  

• Worked with the USDOE Office of Civil Rights and Student Conduct and Community 

Standards to post relevant Title IX on WOU’s website.  

• Managed outstanding litigation and insurance claims against the university. 

• Participated in Joint Labor-Management Committees for WOUFT and SEIU.  

• Worked to develop a draft LOA on sick leave donation for WOUFT’s consideration.  

• Participated in the Public University Generals Counsel group.  

• Participated in Public University Risk Management and Insurance Trust (PUMRIT 

meetings). Participated in Public University Risk Council and COVID meetings. 

 

HEERF funds: The emergency spending package contains $82 billion for education, 

with $22.9 billion set aside for higher education. These funds would be distributed 

through a Higher Education Emergency Relief Fund (HEERF) structure, similar to the 

CARES Act but with some key differences. 

 

$20.4 billion (89 percent) of HEERF will be provided to public and private non-profit 

institutions through a formula. Additionally, the Governors Education Emergency Relief 

(GEER) fund would receive an additional $4.05 billion. 
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Institutions must provide at least the same amount of funding in emergency 

financial aid grants to students as was required under CARES. (Note: For WOU that 

figure is $2.1 million) 

 

Funding may be used to: 

• Defray expenses associated with coronavirus including lost revenue, 

reimbursement for expenses already incurred, technology costs associated with 

a transition to distance education, faculty and staff trainings, and payroll.  

• Student support activities authorized by HEA that address needs related to 

coronavirus.  

• Financial aid grants to students, which may be used for any component of the 

student’s COA or for emergency costs that arise due to coronavirus such as 

tuition, food, housing, healthcare, or childcare. 

 

 

5. SUSTAINBLILITY & STEWARDSHIP: promote effective university stewardship of 

educational, environmental, financial, human and technological resources. 

 

The Finance & Administration division continues to make efforts in implementing its 

2019-23 divisional strategic plan in support of the university strategic plan. All 

department heads have met and reviewed their progress towards the goals established 

by the divisional strategic plan and made necessary adjustments given the current 

circumstances.   
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• UCS is continuing to make progress on Hub and Spoke Design. The campus spoke 

is configured and ready to accept network traffic.  The data center spoke is 

configured and is accepting traffic from test servers.  Server testing continues, 

along with additional data center network configuration, and firewall rule set 

configuration. The next step will be to move servers with the least complexity 

behind the new datacenter firewall.   

• Public Safety is doing physical security checks of the Vick Building (WOU Salem 

Campus) at least once per day as staffing allows. Salem Police Department has 

received the necessary paperwork to enforce the no trespassing without WOU 

personnel on site to call in a complaint. 

• Construction is in progress on WOU Salem, Welcome Center, and ITC. Please 

watch a construction update video. 

 

Human Resources 

• Completed layoff and non-renewal process for classified and unclassified 

employees.  

• Completed bumping process in accord with the SEIU CBA after layoffs.  

• Continued participation in the preparation for SEIU negotiations, including 

successful extension of the current contract to facilitate successor bargaining.  

• Participated in the development and completion of planning for the Tenure 

Relinquishment & Retirement Plan for tenured faculty.  

• Review and strategized about payroll change due to the University Shared Services 

Enterprise (USSE) ceasing certain tax services related to payroll. 

• Participation in WOUFT salary (Article 16) reopener negotiations. 

• Continued significant day-to-day work, including payroll, disability accommodation, 

telework assistance, and accrued leave management. 

 

Gifts Through February 1, 2021 

• Overall committed: $1,984,854 (includes pledges)  

• Overall received: $1,937,114 (includes $1 million pledge payment)  

 

Gifts of note  

• $27,500 from the Edouard Foundation for Emergency Student Aid, Student Media, 

Black Student Union Scholarship and Abby’s House. 

• Joseph E. Weston Foundation of the Oregon Community Foundation, continues to 

increase his contribution to scholarships for students that participated in Willamette 

Promise. 

 

Programs underway  

• First estate planning newsletter sent  

• WOU Giving Day 2021 Howl from the Heart planning and outreach started  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cLuej9BjvGo&feature=youtu.be
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• Completed search and contract to license FundRaker, a crowd funding platform  

• Student callers reaching out to GOLD Alumni (Graduates of the Last Decade)  

• On-line art sale of Fred Maurice’s collection continues  

 
Sponsored Projects Office  
In FY 2020, the Sponsored Projects Office (SPO) helped submit 55 external funding 

proposals. The proposals were led by 41 different faculty and staff members from 

across campus and totaled $19,817,837 in requested funding. WOU proposals had a 

high success rate of 54.5% and we were awarded $12,785,285 in external funding, 

most of which came from federal and state agencies.  

 

In FY 2021, 33 external funding proposals have been submitted so far, totaling 

$8,290,654 in requested funds. To date, 10 of these awards have been funded, 

totaling $566,974. Compared to this time last year, our submission rate has increased 

by 32%. 

 

Smith Fine Arts 

Smith Fine Arts Series got creative in the times of COVID-19, changing their annual in-

person auction typically held in July to an online event in November. The entire 

board and staff pulled together to find sponsors and procure items - not necessarily 

easy in these times - and to raise excitement and participation. All that hard work paid 

off because this year's online event netted $47,000 (grossing only $3,000 less than last 

year). These dollars go toward ensuring that Smith Fine Arts Series' world-class 

performances and educational outreach will continue well into the future. Heartfelt 

thanks go to everyone who helped make this event a success.  

 

This spring in addition to continuing to build for SFAS financial stability, we will be 

actively working with campus partners on finding and implementing a new online 

ticketing system.  

 

Alumni Relations  

• Brought together campus departments and Jostens on November 10 and invited all 

eligible seniors to attend the virtual "Senior Kickoff" event. The students who 

attended had fantastic and poignant questions for the presenters and the 

presenters were well prepared and shared valuable information.  

• Alumni Engagement moved from The Cottage into their new home at The WOU 

Welcome Center.  

• In December, the Alumni Board started their new event series, Wolves Teaching 

Wolves "classes". These classes are volunteer run and all virtual. The December 

class was taught by Betty Crawford and featured how to build your own holiday 

centerpiece. Classes coming up are designed and taught by board members and 

volunteers and are free to attend.  
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Digital advertising 

• Facebook: multiple ads with different audiences (three in February) 

• Instagram: multiple ads with different audiences (three in February)  

• Google: text-only digital ads 

• YouTube: video ads in two formats (short and longer) 

• Spotify: ads to a general audience in 18-25 age range in our key states and one 

specifically for Hawaiian students 

• Billboard: I-5 northbound through the end of the academic year 

• Mailers: featuring Board of Trustees members to both contact households and "cold 

call" households using a paid mailing list 

• Visibility: yard signs 

• Total reach among ads: 538,212  

• Total impressions: 1,215,999  

• Total landing page views: 2,105 

 

Fall 2021 Enrollment Update 

 

Fall 2021 Recruitment Update 

Applications and admitted student numbers continue to be down from previous years.  

Currently applications for freshmen 26% compared to last year and admitted students 

are down 15%.  Applications and thus admitted students from Hawaii are down 50%.  

Latinx applications and admitted students are down 33% and 26% respectively. 

 

We have a group who meets weekly to brainstorm strategies in order to increase 

applications and, in-turn, admitted students.  Some of these strategies include: 1) 

targeting Willamette Promise students; 2) provide marketing materials to Latinx owned 

businesses in Monmouth, Independence, Salem, Woodburn area, Beaverton area, and 

Hillsboro area; 3) Conduct focus groups with high school teachers; 4) Conduct focus 

groups with current freshmen; and 4) Multiple other marketing campaigns to 

prospective students.   

 

Saturday, February 6 WOU hosted a Preview Day for prospective students.  In the past 

high school juniors have been the main participants in this Preview as they start their 

plans for college the following year.  This year we are seeing predominantly high 

school seniors and transfer students attending.  Out of the over 200 students 

registered, over 190 are seniors or transfer students.  This admission cycle continues 

to defy norms.  I believe students are still holding out to make decisions until they have 

a better sense of what the class modality will be in the fall.  I also believe prospective 

students have wanted to have an in-person campus experience and have also been 

delaying campus visits based on this desire to see if we will have in-person tours and 

events. 
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Admissions is also planning a “drive-thru” campus tour in early March.  Efforts continue 

to try and find ways to get students and their families to campus in a safe, yet fun 

environment.  The idea is there would be 4-6 stops through campus for a student and 

their family to stop, in their car, and get a brief description of the specific campus 

location, and then the family would drive onto the next spot.  We are hoping to have a 

t-shirt at the end for all student participants. 

 

Financial Aid 

Financial Aid sent out preliminary award letters at the end of December to new 

students who had completed a FAFSA.  The number of letters sent was also down 

significantly from the previous year.  Financial Aid continues to work with Admission to 

identify both those students who have completed a FAFSA, but have not applied for 

admission, and those students who have applied for admission and not completed a 

FAFSA to take that next step. 

 































































































































https://wou.edu/business/files/2021/01/2020_WOU_financial_report_Final_embargoed.pdf



















































































